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Abstract
The associations between job satisfaction and occupational stress have long been established.
A considerable amount of literature has emerged in the context of schools and, in particular,
teachers. However, the extent of the associations has not been investigated comprehensively
in the context of Australian Catholic primary schools and non-teaching staff members have
not received much attention in previous literature.

The relationships between job satisfaction and occupational stress were investigated as part
of a larger study. The participants were the staff members of primary schools selected
through stratified sampling. Three hundred and fifty six staff members from 52 primary
schools of six Catholic school systems in New South Wales, Australia were involved in this
study. Data were collected using a survey. Factor analyses were used to identify underlying
data structures.

Nine job satisfaction and four occupational stress factors were identified. Correlation and
multiple regression analyses were utilised to investigate the hypothesised relationships.
Moderate to strong correlations existed between most of the job satisfaction and occupational
stress variables. However, multiple regression revealed occupational stress to be the best
predictor of only two job satisfaction variables. Occupational stress did, nevertheless explain
considerable variance in other facets of job satisfaction. The results hold implications for
school systems and school administrators.

Introduction
There is little doubt that teaching has become a more demanding and intense job. The
last decade and a half has seen the role of primary school teachers in New South
Wales become more complex due to curriculum changes, new directions in pedagogy,
new child protection legislation, raised community expectations and recent moves
towards quality assurance just to name a few factors (Acirrt, 2002; Committee for the
Review of Teaching and Teacher Education, 2003; Dinham, 2004; Ministerial
Advisory Council on the Quality of Teaching, 1997). Not surprisingly, teaching has
been identified as one of the professions associated with high to very high levels of
occupational stress (Acirrt, 2002; Punch & Tuetteman, 1996). Teacher job satisfaction
has also been the subject of considerable literature (for example, Dinham & Scott,
1996; 1998; 2000; McCormick, 1997a; 1997b; Woods & Weasmer, 2004). The
relationship of job satisfaction to job stress and other negative factors such as
intention to leave teaching has been studied in various contexts (De Nobile, 2003;
McCormick, 1997; Woods & Weasmer, 2004).

Despite the wealth of research on teacher job satisfaction and stress, job attrition and
absenteeism rates and stress related issues continue to be a cause for concern in the
profession (Committee for the Review of Teaching and Teacher Education, 2003;
Dwyer, 2005; Rosenblatt & Shirom, 2005; Towson, 2005). Given the increased
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demands of the job, the reported attrition rates and issues related to occupational
stress should not be surprising, but what needs investigation is the nature of the
relationships between job satisfaction and occupational stress among teachers.

This paper investigates the relationships between job satisfaction and occupational
stress of teachers in Catholic primary schools in New South Wales, Australia. It is
based on the results of a larger study (De Nobile, 2003).

Job satisfaction
Job satisfaction has been defined as the extent to which a staff member has favourable
or positive feelings about work or the work environment (De Nobile, 2003). It refers
to the positive attitudes or emotional dispositions people may gain from work or
through aspects of work (Furnham, 1997; Locke, 1976). Conversely, job
dissatisfaction refers to unhappy or negative feelings about work or the work
environment (Furnham, 1997).

Many theories of job satisfaction have been proposed, but one of the most widely
utilised in educational settings has been that of Herzberg and his associates (Abu Saad
& Isralowitz, 1992; Derlin & Schneider, 1994; Dinham & Scott, 1996; 1998; 2000;
Lester, 1987; Mercer, 1993; Scott, Cox & Dinham, 1999). Herzberg’s two-factor
theory posits that job satisfaction comes from one set of job variables (called
motivator needs or satisfiers) and job dissatisfaction from another set of variables
(hygeine factors or dissatisfiers). Satisfiers include, for example, recognition,
responsibility for ones work, personal growth, achievement and advancement, while
dissatisfiers include many aspects of work external to the self such as pay,
relationships with colleagues and supervisors, work conditions and security
(Herzberg, 1968).

The mechanisms of the two-factor theory has been described in more detail elsewhere
(Gruneberg, 1979; Herzberg, 1968), but it is important to note that, according to this
theory, job satisfaction and job dissatisfaction were considered separate constructs.
The absence of hygiene factors was believed to lead to job dissatisfaction, but their
fulfilment did not lead to job satisfaction. Similarly, the presence of motivator needs
led to job satisfaction, but their absence did not lead to dissatisfaction.

Despite its wide use, the two-factor theory has been criticised for being too dependent
on a particular methodology and too restricted in its categorisation of satisfiers and
dissatisfiers (Gruneberg, 1979; McKenna, 1987). Some of the hygiene factors, for
example, have (under different research methodologies) been identified as sources of
job satisfaction. For example, Moriarty, Edmonds, Blatchford and Martin (2001)
found working environment to be a significant source of job satisfaction for teachers.
Similarly, Menon and Christou (2002) identified headmaster relationships with
teachers as a significant source of job satisfaction for a sample of primary school
teachers. The job dimensions that comprise the conceptual framework of the two-
factor theory have been used with much success in investigations of teacher job
satisfaction (Dinham & Scott, 1996; 1998; 2000; Lester, 1987; McCormick &
Solman, 1992a; 1992b; Scott & Dinham, 2003).

It has long been established that job satisfaction can be categorised according to
dimensions of work (see, for example, Locke, 1976; Vroom, 1964) as well as
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construed as unidimensional or general (Scott, Cox & Dinham, 1999). Exploration of
job satisfaction in terms of job dimensions has the advantage of being more specific
about what aspects of work might be leading to satisfaction or dissatisfaction and
allowing for a better-focussed process of remediation (Furnham, 1997). Dimensions
of work that have been identified from studies of schools have included teacher-
principal relationships, recognition, relations with colleagues, relations with students,
participation in decision-making, pay, work conditions, school culture,
communication, responsibility, feedback from others, and the work itself (Chaplain,
1995; Dinham & Scott, 1996; 1998; Herzberg, 1968; Lester, 1987; McCormick &
Solman, 1992a; 1992b; Scott & Dinham, 2003).

Job dissatisfaction and reduced job satisfaction have been associated with several
outcomes for employees and, in turn, organisations. For schools, these often lead to
the added cost of disrupted learning for students. Among the most costly of these to
organisations are absenteeism and turnover (which together can be classed as
withdrawal), lowered commitment, lowered productivity (often a result of the
preceding outcomes) and diminished health of staff members (Australian Teaching
Council, 1995; Bruce & Cacciope, 1989; Muchinsky, 2000; Rosenblatt & Shirom,
2004; Singh & Billingsley, 1996; 2001; Spector, 2000; Starnaman & Miller, 1992).
Given this, it is reasonable to suggest that keeping teachers satisfied with their work
should be a priority for school systems and a goal for school leadership teams.

Occupational Stress
Occupational stress, also known as job stress, has been defined as the experience of
negative emotional states such as frustration, worry, anxiety and depression attributed
to work related factors (Kyriacou, 2001). Occupational stress is an individual
experience, depending on the traits of individuals, in that not all people react to events
the same way (Manthei & Gilmore, 1996; McKenna, 1987). According to a
substantial body of literature, teaching can be a very stressful occupation and teacher
stress appears to have increased in recent decades (Bernard, 1990; Chaplain, 1995;
Kyriacou, 2001; Laughlin, 1984; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996; Munt, 2004; Otto, 1986;
Punch & Tuetteman, 1996).

As is the case with job satisfaction, there is an abundance of theories that aim to
explain occupational stress. Recent research has endeavoured to use an attribution of
responsibility theory to explain teacher occupational stress (see, for example,
McCormick, 2000). The theory posits that teachers blame their occupational stress on
various aspects of the work environment (McCormick & Solman, 1992a) and that
factors of the work environment (such as students, school administration and the
school system) are separate work domains to which teachers may attribute their stress
(McCormick, 1997a; 1997b; 2000).

Antecedents of occupational stress are also referred to as sources of stress or stressors
(Luthans, 2002; Spector, 2000). Stressors that have been identified among samples of
teachers include- role overload (being overwhelmed by the amount or complexity of
work), role ambiguity (uncertainty about job description), conflicting job roles, lack
of influence over the work environment, inadequate work environment, demands
made by external agencies, poor relations with colleagues, poor relations with
students, lack of support from the principal, school climate and culture (Borg &
Falzon, 1991; Dinham, 1993; Kyriacou, 1989; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996;



DEN05203

4

McCormick, 1997a; 1997b; O’Connor & Clarke, 1990; Otto, 1986; Solman & Feld,
1989; Whitehead & Ryba, 1995). A recent Australian study found time and workload
pressure, parental expectations and negative community attitudes rated higher as
stressors than school administration (Thomas, Clarke & Lavery, 2003).

Occupational stress can result in psychological, physical and behavioural
consequences for individuals. These outcomes, in their various forms, can prove quite
costly to individuals and organisations to which they belong. For schools, these costs
are not just monetary. Student learning can be disrupted or otherwise affected. For
these reasons, the reduction of occupational stress should be of great importance to
schools and other organisations. Psychological consequences include job
dissatisfaction, reduced job commitment, anxiety, frustration, anger, and of most
concern, burnout (Aluja, Blanch & Garcia, 2005; Angerer, 2003; Borg, Riding &
Falzon, 1991; Hanson & Sullivan, 2003; Luthans, 2002; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996;
Maslach, 1982; Sarros & Sarros, 1992; Troman, 2000).

Physical consequences of occupational stress involve changes to normal bodily
functioning (Ashcraft, 1992). Research conducted in numerous settings, including
schools, have established links between the following and occupational stress (and
burnout): hypertension, elevated blood pressure, dryness in the throat, nervous tics,
stomach complaints, ulcers, neck or back pain, headache, migraine, tiredness, chest
pain, heart disease and stroke (Angerer, 2003; Ashcraft, 1992; Brown & Ralph, 1992;
Burke & Greenglass, 1994; Caputo, 1991; Dinham, 1993; Kyriacou & Sutcliffe,
1977).

Behavioural consequences of occupational stress are the actions by individuals. These
may arise directly from stress or as a result of psychological or physical reactions as
described above. The five major behavioural consequences identified in the literature
are withdrawal, reduced performance, deteriorating collegial relations, substance
abuse and accidents (Aluja et al, 2005; Angerer, 2003; Dinham, 1993; Hanson &
Sullivan, 2003; Kalliath & Beck, 2001; Kyriacou & Sutcliffe, 1979; Muchinsky,
2000; Sarros & Sarros, 1992; Solman & Feld, 1989; Spector, 2000; Troman, 2000).
As with job dissatisfaction, the money cost can be considerable, but the cost in terms
of disrupted learning for students cannot be measured.

The relationship between job satisfaction and occupational stress
The relationship between job satisfaction and occupational stress has been well
established in the literature as a negative one. That is to say, higher job satisfaction is
related to lower occupational stress, and vice versa (Borg et al, 1991; Burke &
Greenglass, 1994; Davis & Wilson, 2000; Day, Bedeian & Conte, 1998; Kyriacou &
Sutcliffe, 1979; Laughlin, 1984; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996; McCormick, 1997b).

Studies that have examined the dimensions of job satisfaction and stress variables,
rather than overall measures, have generally provided a more thorough picture of how
job stress and satisfaction are related. Various analyses have shown that stress factors
such as role ambiguity, role conflict and role overload have differing strengths of
relationships with job satisfaction, though the direction of the relationships are
generally still negative (Currivan, 2000; Ray & Miller, 1991; Smith & Bourke, 1992;
Starnaman & Miller, 1992). For example, Currivan (2000) reported that role
ambiguity was more strongly related to job satisfaction than role conflict. In another
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study, role ambiguity and role conflict had relationships of various strength with
extrinsic and intrinsic job satisfaction (Summers, DeCotiis, & DeNisi 1995). A direction
of causality cannot be specified for job satisfaction and occupational stress. They
influence one another. Given the multi-dimensional nature of both, the diversity of
relationships discussed above may be expected and may be also attributable to
individual differences, such as resilience and work motivation.

From qualitative and quantitative data, Otto (1986) reported that occupational stress
was highest among the most dissatisfied teachers and lowest among the satisfied. Otto
also cautioned that satisfied teachers were not without stress and this suggests that the
relationship between stress and satisfaction is more complex.

In a study of Australian teachers, McCormick (1997b) reported that job dissatisfaction
was more strongly associated with stress from external forces (such as system
expectations and government policies) than stress arising from personal issues (such
as perceived suitability to teaching). On the other hand, teachers reporting higher job
satisfaction were more likely to identify stress arising from personal issues as sources
of stress. Corrigan, Holmes and Luchins (1995) reported that satisfaction with
collegial support was associated with diminished burnout. In another study of
teachers, Smith and Bourke (1992) reported that satisfaction with school
administration was associated with reduced stress arising from lack of rewards and
recognition while satisfaction with work conditions was related to diminished stress
from time pressure. In the light of these findings, it can reasonably be hypothesised,
for this study, that job satisfaction will be negatively related to occupational stress.

Given these findings, it is apparent that there is more work to be done in this area. The
literature has referred to a wide variety of stress and satisfaction variables. However,
much of the research investigating relationships between job satisfaction and
occupational stress in schools has typically involved a set of job satisfaction
dimensions related to general stress or a set of stress factors related to general job
satisfaction (for example, Ben-Ari, Krole & Har-Even, 2003; Borg & Riding, 1993;
Borg et al, 1991; Burke & Greenglass, 1994; Davis & Wilson, 2000; Griva & Joekes,
2003; Kyriacou & Sutcliffe, 1979; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996; Solman & Feld, 1989;
Starnaman & Miller, 1992). Studies that investigate relationships between sets of both
have been done (for example, Chaplain, 1995; Smith & Burke, 1992), but there is
insufficient work on studies of Australian primary schools.

There is a dearth of this type of research in the context of Catholic schools. Given
they are distinct from other schools, such as those in the public system, in terms of
culture (Flynn & Mok, 2002), such investigation would be of value to educational
administrators. What is needed is systematic study of the interaction between job
satisfaction and occupational stress variables in the context of a Catholic school staff
population and including among the sample some non-teaching staff.

Method
Relationships between dimensions of job satisfaction and domains of occupational
stress were investigated as part of a larger study (De Nobile, 2003). That study
provided an opportunity to ascertain the strength of various relationships and identify
best predictors of job satisfaction dimensions from a set of occupational stress
variables.
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Sample
The sample consisted of three hundred and fifty six teachers and non-teaching staff
drawn via stratified random sampling from six Catholic education systems in New
South Wales, Australia. The random selection of participating schools from three
categories based on student population size, and urban/rural location ensured a sample
that was representative of the general population of teachers within the six systems.
Eighty six percent of the participants were female and 14% were male, which
compared well with statistical data for the whole population. Eighty eight percent of
the sample was teaching staff (teachers and executive members) and 12% (rounded
figures) were non-teaching staff (teacher-aides, clerical, counselling and
maintenance).

Measures
Respondents were required to provide biographical information (gender, age, number
of years experience, number of years at current school and position). An extensive
description of this data is provided elsewhere (De Nobile, 2003).

Job satisfaction was measured using the Teacher Job Satisfaction Questionnaire
(TJSQ) developed by Lester (1987). This instrument was chosen for its suitability to
the given sample, its theoretical base (Herzberg, 1968) and its proven reliability as a
measure of job satisfaction dimensions in schools (Lester & Bishop, 1997;
McCormick & Solman, 1992a). Some items were omitted for the purposes of the
larger study and wordings modified to reflect the terminology of Australian school
systems, leaving 51 (of an original 77) items relating to supervision, recognition,
collegues, working conditions, responsibility and the work itself. Respondents were
requested to rate the extent to which the agreed with each statement on a scale of 1 to
5 (strongly disagree to strongly agree). A general job satisfaction item was also
included, requiring respondents to indicate how satisfied generally they were with
their job on a scale of 1 to 5 (very dissatisfied to very satisfied).

Occupational stress was measured using the Teacher Attribution of Responsibility for
Stress Questionnaire (TARSQ) developed by McCormick (1997a). The TARSQ was
deemed suitable for this study because of its basis in attribution of responsibility
theory and its ready applicability to Australian schools. The questionnaire comprised
twenty statements relating to sources of stress, such as students, school
administration, communication, support structures and personal traits. Respondents
were required to rate each statement according to how stressful they are on a scale
from 1 to 5 (no stress to extreme stress). The communication items were not part of
the original TARSQ. The author developed them for the purposes of the study. A
general stress item was included at the end of the questionnaire. This required
respondents to indicate how stressful their job was overall on a scale of 1 to 5 (not at
all stressful to extremely stressful).

Analyses
Data from acceptable returned questionnaires were entered into an SPSS database.
Factor analyses were used to identify dimensions of job satisfaction and stress. Factor
means were analysed to compare the strength of sources of job satisfaction and
occupational stress for the sample. Correlation analysis and multiple regression
analysis were employed to identify and compare relationships among the variables.
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Results and discussion
Factor analyses
Principal axis factoring with varimax rotation was conducted on the job satisfaction
and occupational stress scales. Criteria for extraction included eigenvalues greater
than unity and examination of scree plots for each scale.

A nine-factor solution, accounting for 58.5% of the variance was deemed acceptable
for the job satisfaction items. The factor solutions are reported in greater detail
elsewhere (De Nobile, 2003). Two items were excluded due to poor with fit the
factors on which they had loaded. Results are displayed in Table 1. What follows is a
brief explanation of each job satisfaction factor.

Table 1: Factor solution for TJSQ items.

Factor name Number of items Eigenvalue Reliability

(alpha)

Supervision 13 14.33 0.94

Colleagues 9 3.46 0.83

Relationship with the principal 4 2.47 0.82

Working conditions 5 1.80 0.81

Work itself 5 1.63 0.69

Responsibility for work 4 1.35 0.69

Job variety 3 1.27 0.50

Feedback 2 1.19 0.50

Relationships with the students 2 1.18 0.64

Supervision comprised items about supervisory behaviour of principals, such as
support and recognition. Colleagues concerned satisfaction with working with other
staff members in the school. Relationship with the principal referred to ways in which
principals relate to staff members. Working conditions concerned satisfaction with
various aspects of the work environment such as comfort and physical site. Work itself
was concerned with intrinsically satisfying aspects of the job. Responsibility
comprised items about satisfaction with accountability for ones own work. Job variety
concerned scope for originality and routine. Feedback referred to satisfaction from
feedback about work. Relationships with the students is self explanatory.

A four factor solution, accounting for 65% of the variance was accepted from analysis
of the occupational stress items. This solution is described in greater detail elsewhere
(De Nobile, 2003). Three items were excluded due to poor fit with the factors on
which they had loaded. All three items were to do with agents external to the school.
A summary of the results is presented in Table 2 below. This is followed by a brief
description of each factor.
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Table 2: Factor solution for TARSQ items.

Factor name Number of items Eigenvalue Reliability

(alpha)

Student domain 6 6.06 0.87

Information domain 6 2.73 0.82

School domain 3 7.51 0.80

Personal domain 2 1.01 0.63

Student domain comprised items referring to student related stressors such as
discipline problems. Information domain was concerned with communication systems
within the school and information sharing among staff. School domain comprised
items concerning support from the school administration and the overall climate of the
school. Personal domain was concerned with personal issues such as ones perceived
suitability to the job and success in the job.

Analysis of means
The means of the unweighted factor scores and the general job satisfaction and
occupational stress items were compared. Comparison between teaching and non-
teaching staff revealed no significant differences between groups. The means are
presented in Table 3 along with standard deviations for each variable.

Table 3: Means of job satisfaction and occupational stress variables.

Factor N Mean Std.
Deviation

JOB SATISFACTION:

Responsibility for work 353 4.37 0.47

Relationships with the students 355 4.33 0.50

Work itself 351 4.29 0.51

Relationship with the principal 356 4.29 0.75

Colleagues 354 4.00 0.48

Job variety 354 3.83 0.73

Supervision 351 3.82 0.76

Working conditions 352 3.70 0.77

Feedback 355 3.31 0.82

General job satisfaction 353 4.13 0.88

OCCUPATIONAL STRESS:

Student domain 347 2.33 0.89

Information domain 354 1.91 0.72

Personal domain 356 1.91 0.83

School domain 356 1.64 0.80

General occupational stress 355 2.40 0.92

An examination of the means of unweighted factor scores of job satisfaction suggests
that the participants in this study were most satisfied with responsibility for their
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work, the relationships they had with students and the work itself.  It makes sense that
these three factors have the highest means. Two were about aspects of the real work
that goes on in schools - dealing with students and some level of autonomy with
regard to work. If these two factors were not prominent, one would not expect
satisfaction with the work itself to be high either because this factor concerns the
intrinsic satisfaction obtained from planning work and dealing with the students.
These results are consistent with or similar to the findings of other studies (Dinham &
Scott, 1996; 2000; Herzberg, 1968; Lester, 1987; Shann, 1998). In their recent study
of Australian schools, Scott and Dinham (2003) reported that staff members in
primary and secondary schools gained the greatest satisfaction from aspects of work
such as these. The mean for General job satisfaction indicates that, on the whole,
school staff members in the sample were quite satisfied with their job. This is
encouraging, in terms of the morale of people in these schools.

Examination of the means of the occupational stress factors revealed Student domain
to have the highest mean. This is in congruence with the findings of other Australian
studies (for example, Laughlin, 1984; McCormick, 1997a; 1997b; Otto, 1986).
Information and Personal domains were the next most stressful aspects of school life
for these participants. The stress domain with the lowest mean was School domain.
This last finding is congruent with the findings of other studies (for example,
McCormick, 1997a; Thomas et al, 2003)

The mean for General occupational stress indicates that staff members in the
participating schools were experiencing mild to moderate stress from their job overall.
This finding is consistent with other studies of school staff (Chaplain, 1995; Manthei
& Gilmore, 1996). Examination of the frequencies for this item revealed 74.1% of
respondents found working at their current school mildly to moderately stressful,
while only 11% reported this as very to extremely stressful. This is at odds with
previous studies that have reported between 20 and 40 percent of respondents in the
high to extreme stress category (Borg et al, 1991; Chaplain, 1995; Kyriacou &
Sutcliffe, 1979; Laughlin, 1984; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996; Whitehead & Ryba,
1995) The job satisfaction levels reported earlier can explain the lower levels reported
here. Given the associations reported in the literature, one would expect high levels of
job satisfaction to be associated with relatively lower occupational stress.

Correlation analyses
Pearson correlations were computed to determine relationships between job
satisfaction and occupational stress variables. A one tailed test of significance was
used because the directions of the relationships were theoretically predictable. The
results are presented in Table 4 below. Several moderate to strong correlations were
found, supporting the hypothesis that job satisfaction is negatively related to
occupational stress.
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Table 4: Pearson correlations between job satisfaction and occupational stress variables

Student
domain

Informat.
domain

School
domain

Personal
domain

General
occupational
stress

Supervision -.24** -.56** -.72** -.10 -.43**

Colleagues -.11* -.34** -.45** -.15** -.29**

Relationship with the principal -.19** -.53** -.65** -.09 -.40**

Working conditions -.22** -.51** -.49** -.14* -.38**

Work itself -.31** -.31** -.38** -.37** -.46**

Responsibility for work -.11* -.15** -.22** -.10 -.10

Job variety -.17** -.23** -.37** -.22** -.22**

Feedback -.17** -.38** -.38** -.12* -.27**

Relationships with students -.35** -.16** -.10 -.24** -.14*

General job satisfaction -.17** -.28** -.40** -.29** -.50**

** p<.01    * p<.05

Student domain and job satisfaction
The strongest correlation with Student domain was Relationships with the students
(r = -.35). This suggests that higher satisfaction with student-teacher relations is
associated with lower levels of stress from students, and vice versa. This is logical
because Relationships with the students clearly relates to issues that are consistent
with Student domain.

The correlation of Student domain with Work itself (r = -0.31) makes sense. Working
in primary schools involves contact with, and performing tasks for, the students.
Additionally, for teachers, the job of teaching and helping students to achieve (work
itself) has emerged in many studies as a source of satisfaction (for example, Scott,
Cox & Dinham, 1999). It is logical, therefore, that higher satisfaction with the work
itself be related to lower stress from the students and vice versa.

Information domain and job satisfaction
Several job satisfaction factors correlated with Information domain. The highest
correlation was with Supervision (r = -0.56). Supervision involves communication
between the principal and staff. The information communicated may be recognition,
support or explanations relating to tasks. Therefore, it makes sense that higher
satisfaction with supervision is associated with lower information domain stress, and
vice versa.

The correlation between Information domain (stress) and Relationship with the
principal (r = -0.53) may be explained by the fact that both relate to communication.
Aspects of the relationships with the principal, such as perceived relevance of
instructions and listening to staff are communication issues. Hence, it is conceivable
that higher satisfaction with the relationship with the principal is related to lower
stress in the information domain, and vice-versa.
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A moderate correlation was found between Information domain (stress) and Working
conditions (r = -0.51). The higher the level of reported stress from the information
domain, the lower the satisfaction with working conditions is likely to be, and vice
versa. This relationship suggests that the participants in this study viewed aspects of
school life such as information sharing among staff, participation in decision-making
processes and communication generally as being related to their working conditions.

Weaker, but still significant, correlations were also found between Information
domain and Feedback, Colleagues and Work itself. It is logical that Feedback is
associated with Information domain (r = -.38), because feedback involves the sharing
of information between the principal and staff and among staff, which is consistent
with the stress factor. Therefore, it is understandable that a lower level of stress from
information domain is associated with higher satisfaction with feedback, and vice
versa.

The association of Information domain with Colleagues (r = -.34)  is understandable.
Relationships with colleagues are unlikely to develop without adequate
communication flow within the school. Therefore, it is understandable that low stress
from information sharing issues within the school is related to higher satisfaction with
colleagues, and vice versa. The association of Information domain with Work itself
(r = -.31) indicates that higher satisfaction with Work itself is related to lower stress
from the Information domain, and vice versa. It could be that strong positive affect
from the work itself may mitigate stress attributed to information sharing. On the
other hand, stress from the information domain could possibly lead to lower
satisfaction from the work itself.

School domain and job satisfaction
As very strong correlation was found between Supervision and School domain stress
(r = -0.72). It is to be expected that stress attributed by staff members to lack of
support and appreciation would be associated in a negative way with job satisfaction
attributable to this facet of organisational life. The link between support and
recognition from principals and job satisfaction and stress is consistently established
in the literature. Support and recognition has been consistently associated with job
satisfaction, while lack of it has been identified as a source of stress (for example,
Dinham & Scott, 1996; Manthei & Gilmore, 1996).

School domain (stress) also correlated relatively highly and negatively with
Relationship with the principal (r = -0.65). Support and appreciation being key
aspects of school leadership behaviour may explain the association. Therefore, it is
reasonable to find that higher satisfaction with the relationship with the principal is
related to lower stress from the school domain, and vice-versa.

A moderate correlation was also found between School domain (stress) and Working
conditions (r = -0.49). This relationship provides further evidence that the participants
in this study considered working conditions to be more than the physical surroundings
and facilities. Support from the hierarchy, and the school in general, are also
components of work conditions. Hence, higher satisfaction with working conditions is
associated with lower school domain stress, and vice versa. The correlation between
School domain (stress) and Colleagues (r = -0.45) indicates that, for these
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participants, higher satisfaction with co-workers was related to lower stress in the
school domain, and vice-versa. This relationship is conceivable because, fellow staff
members can also contribute to, or be a part, of the school's support system.

The correlation of School domain (stress) and Feedback (r = -0.38) suggests that
higher satisfaction with feedback is associated with lower school domain stress, and
vice versa. The relationship is understandable because feedback from other staff or
the principal has the potential to make one feel supported and appreciated, lessening
the likelihood that one might experience stress from lack of support. On the other
hand, there may be less feedback in environments that are perceived to be stressful.

A similar sized correlation was identified between School domain and Work itself
(r = -0.38). This relationship may be explained by the intrinsic nature of the job
satisfaction factor. An individual who is satisfied with the job itself and what it
provides intrinsically, is less likely to be solely dependent on appreciation and support
from others and is, therefore, less likely to report stress from lack of support. This
argument also holds in the opposite direction. Hence, it is understandable that higher
satisfaction with work itself is related to lower school domain stress, and vice versa.

The correlation of School domain with Job variety (r = -0.37) suggests that higher
satisfaction with job variety is associated with lower School domain stress, and vice
versa. Innovative teaching practices are likely to have a greater chance of success
when support from the school and its administration is present (Hall, 1988; Renner,
1990). The same may apply to situations when individuals are attempting to diversify
their job roles or seek more challenges. However, feelings of frustration arising from
lack of support may diminish one’s enthusiasm to try new things. Inadequate support
from the principal and the school in general is a source of stress conceptualised in
School domain.  Hence, the association between these two variables makes sense.

Personal domain and job satisfaction
Work itself was the only significant correlation above -0.30 with Personal domain
(r = -0.37). Higher satisfaction with the work itself was associated with lower stress in
the personal domain. The relationship may arise from the fit between the intrinsic
motivations associated with the job and the personal characteristics of the individual.
It is, for example, more likely that one may experience stress from feeling unsuited to
the job if one does not get satisfaction from the work itself, and vice versa.

General occupational stress and job satisfaction
Five job satisfaction variables had moderate to strong correlations with General
occupational stress. The strongest correlation was with General job satisfaction
(r = -.50). The negative direction of the correlation suggests that higher general
satisfaction is associated with lower levels of general occupational stress, and vice
versa. This is to be expected because job satisfaction is an indication of positive
attitudes towards work, while occupational stress relates to negative aspects of work.
Previous studies have also found job stress and job satisfaction to be negatively
related (Borg et al, 1991; Kyriacou & Suttcliffe, 1979; Summers et al, 1995).

General occupational stress correlated negatively and moderately with Work itself
(r = -.46). It makes sense that higher satisfaction with the work itself is associated
with lower general occupational stress, and vice versa. High intrinsic job satisfaction
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is likely to moderate the effects of stressors because of the value the individual places
on the work. Conversely, higher stress may be associated with lower satisfaction from
the work itself. Work itself correlated moderately with all four of the occupational
stress facet variables.

The moderate negative correlation of General occupational stress with Supervision
(r = -.43) can be explained in terms of the centrality of the principal’s role to the work
people do in a school. Good supervision by the principal may prevent or lessen job
stress. Conversely, job stress may work to lessen satisfaction with supervision,
especially if the stress is partly attributed to less than adequate performance and
supervisory support is not forthcoming. Other studies have found low supervisory
support to be related to job stress (Luthans, 2002; Otto, 1986).

General occupational stress correlated moderately and negatively with Relationship
with the principal (r = -.40). The negative direction of the relationship suggests that
higher stress is associated with lower satisfaction with the relationship with the
principal, and vice versa. This makes sense because the relationship with the principal
can influence one’s attitude to work. For example, if a staff member feels dissatisfied
with the way the principal relates to him or her, this could, conceivably, contribute to
job stress. Conversely, stress could influence one’s perception of the principal,
particularly if the relationship is poor or strained.

A moderate negative correlation was found between General occupational stress and
Working conditions (r = -.38). This is logical. A perception of less than satisfactory
working conditions may influence job stress in terms of the adequacy of facilities or
comfort. Conversely, job stress may influence one’s perceptions of working
conditions. Research by Brown and Ralph (1992) identified working conditions, in
terms of staff facilities, as a source of teacher stress. Punch and Tuetteman (1996)
reported a similar finding.

It is worth noting that the five job satisfaction variables that correlated more strongly
than |0.30| also had the highest correlations (on average) with other stress variables
(particularly School domain and Information domain). This suggests that stress
relating to facets of work may contribute to overall stress felt towards work.

Multiple regression analyses
Multiple regression analysis was used to ascertain how job satisfaction (dependent
variable in each model) might be predicted by stress variables (independent
variables). Regression models were generated using a stepwise procedure. A summary
of these is presented in Table 5. Only job satisfaction with significant occupational
stress predictors are presented here. While the other variables (organisational
communication) from the larger study are included, discussion of the results will
focus on the predictive value of the occupational stress factors on job satisfaction.
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Table 5: Summary of multiple regression models

Variables R2 R2

Change
F

Dependent:  Supervision
Downward supportive communication
School domain (stress)
Vertical openness of communication

.75

.79

.81
.04
.02

948.27
48.37
28.02

****
****
****

Dependent:  Relationship with the principal
Vertical openness of communication
School domain (stress)
Downward supportive communication
Directive communication

.57

.62

.64

.65

.05

.02

.01

414.37
44.05
13.50

7.34

****
****
****
**

Dependent:  Working conditions
Vertical openness of communication
Information domain (stress)
Horizontal supportive communication

.33

.37

.38
.04
.01

154.84
15.93

4.54

****
*
*

Dependent:  Work itself
Downward supportive communication
Personal domain
Horizontal supportive communication
Student domain (stress)

.16

.30

.33

.34

.14

.03

.01

59.90
59.56
12.50

5.26

****
****
****
*

Dependent:  Job variety
School domain (stress)
Horizontal supportive communication
Personal domain (stress)
Democratic communication
Information domain (stress)
Vertical load of communication

.12

.15

.17

.19

.20

.21

.03

.02

.02

.01

.01

43.60
9.68
7.51
7.12
5.18
4.10

****
***
**
**
*
*

Dependent:   Relationships with the students
Student domain (stress)
Horizontal supportive communication
School domain (stress)
Vertical load of communication

.12

.18

.20

.21

.06

.02

.01

43.82
21.09

        5.95
        4.84

****
****
*
*

* p<.05   ** p<.01   *** p<.005   **** p<.001

Occupational stress variables were, in the main, not as strong as the organisational
communication variables in predicting job satisfaction. Nevertheless, occupational
stress variables were best predictors of two job satisfaction variables (Job variety and
Relationships with the students) and second best predictors of three other job
satisfaction variables. These associations are discussed in the context of each
occupational stress variable.

School domain
School domain (stress) was the best predictor of Job variety, accounting for 12% of
the variance. The negative correlation found between these two variables, suggests
that a higher level of stress from the school domain is associated with lower
satisfaction from job variety, and vice versa. Work stress ascribed to the School
domain refers to stress perceived by individuals to have arisen from lack of support
from the principal and the staff generally. The success of an innovative work practice
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is likely to depend on support. Without support from the school, especially from the
principal, such changes to work practices are not given the best chance to develop
(Hajnal, Walker & Sackney, 1998; Marsh & Stafford, 1988). This is likely to result in
stress arising from a lack of school-based support.

Because of the time and energy it takes to try out new things one needs
encouragement and support to keep it going and stay enthused. If that support is not
forthcoming, innovation is less likely to continue (Marsh & Stafford, 1988). It will
certainly not thrive. The opportunity to try new things is also an opportunity to escape
routine and the associated boredom with work. It is easy to see why School domain
and Job variety are associated when that relationship is viewed in terms of support for
change or variation.

School domain (stress) was the second best predictor of Supervision and explained 4%
of the variance. Its emergence as a predictor of satisfaction with supervision was to be
expected given that these two variables were strongly correlated. This finding is
consistent with other studies that suggest job satisfaction and stress, associated with
support and recognition from the principal, are related (McCormick, 1997b; Woods &
Weasmer, 2004).

School domain explained 5% of the variance in Relationship with the principal. This
finding suggests that stress arising from a perceived lack of support, including support
from the principal, and a feeling of not being appreciated by the principal is likely to
be related to how satisfied staff members are with their relationships with their
principals. If a principal is not being supportive or appreciative towards staff and this
is stressful to them there is not likely to be much job satisfaction associated with this
aspect of work. On the other hand, lack of satisfaction with the supervisory
relationship might lead individuals to report stress in this domain.

Stress attributable to the School domain accounted for a small but significant 2% of
the variance in Relationships with the students. This might be explained in terms of
support from the principal and school. A staff member experiencing difficulty with
students, for example, may desire support from the principal in this area. Therefore, it
is reasonable to assume that if this is not forthcoming, stress attributable to the school
domain may increase and satisfaction with relationships with the students decrease.
Conversely, a staff member experiencing a lot of satisfaction from relationships with
the students may experience less stress attributed to the school domain simply because
of a more positive personality or other circumstances.

Student domain
Student domain (stress) was the best predictor of Relationships with the students,
accounting for 12% of the variance. This is a straightforward and logical relationship,
given the correlation reported earlier, which suggests that staff members who are
reporting higher levels of stress from student related issues are also likely to have
lower job satisfaction with relationships with students, and vice versa. Given that
Relationships with the students had one of the highest means (reported earlier), this is
important in relation to the amount of job satisfaction staff members derive from this
factor.
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Student domain (stress) was the fourth predictor of Work itself (satisfaction),
contributing a small but significant 1% of the variance. This indicates that, given the
negative direction of the correlation between these two, the greater the stress from this
aspect of work, the lower the job satisfaction derived from the work itself, and vice
versa. Work in schools involves interaction with students in varying degrees,
depending on the role of the staff member. Therefore, it is not unusual student issues
and satisfaction from the work itself are associated here.

Personal domain
Personal domain (stress) was the second best predictor of satisfaction from Work
itself, explaining 14% of the variance. The two variables have a negative association
indicating that the greater the level of stress in the personal domain, the lower the job
satisfaction from the work itself, and vice-versa. This relationship is to be expected. If
one feels stress because one does not feel suited to the job, one is hardly likely to like
the work, and vice-versa.

Personal domain (stress) accounted for 2% of the variance in Job variety. This
relationship may be explained in terms of person-work fit. It is unlikely that someone
is going to experience job satisfaction from job variety if he or she is experiencing
stress from feeling unsuited to the work. If someone does not feel suited to the job,
they may not be as likely to try new things. Additionally, the lack of scope in a job
may result in the feeling that one is unsuited to it. Conversely, satisfaction with
opportunities to try new things may alleviate personal domain stress, especially if this
results in an individual feeling more positive about their suitability for the job. An
individual may also experience personal domain stress because of a lack of challenge
or scope to use or expand skills.

Information domain
The second best predictor of Working conditions was Information domain (stress)
which explained 4% of the variance. Job stress arising from school communication is
also related to lower levels of satisfaction from working conditions, and vice versa.
Information domain concerns stress from communication practices. Whether it
concerns roles, direction or background information, information is often required if
one is to perform tasks successfully. Just as tools and physical settings,
communication may be seen as part of the work conditions. It is, therefore,
conceivable that staff members associate information issues with their work
conditions.

Information domain (stress) accounted for 1% of the variance in Job variety. The
percentage of variance explained is very small, but still significant. Changes to work
practices require much sharing of information among staff. As Information domain
concerns the sharing of information within the school, the association makes sense.
Lower stress from the information domain is associated with higher satisfaction with
job variety, and vice versa.
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Conclusion and implications
The aim of this paper was to investigate the relationships between job satisfaction and
stress in a sample of staff members from Catholic primary schools. Nine job
satisfaction and four occupational stress variables were identified from factor
analyses. It was found that staff members (teaching and non-teaching alike) were
highly satisfied with their work overall and that this same group were experiencing
mild to moderate levels of occupational stress overall.

This study identified several moderate to strong correlations between facets of job
satisfaction and domains of occupational stress, especially in the school and
information domains. Only one occupational stress domain correlated moderately
with general job satisfaction, while four job satisfaction facets correlated moderately
with general stress. It was frequently the case that the variables that were correlated
were about similar aspects of work. For example, Supervision and Relationship with
the principal correlated most strongly with stress in the school domain. All three
variables were concerned with aspects of principal behaviour and leadership style, but
with different emphases. The directions of all correlations were negative, supporting
the hypothesis that job satisfaction will be negatively related to occupational stress.

The multiple regression analyses suggested that all four occupational stress domains
were predictors of job satisfaction. However, they were generally not as strong as the
organisational communication dimensions in their predictive power. The results
indicated that, if the organisational communication variables were not in the
regression models, occupational stress, especially school domain and student domain
stress, could predict substantial variance in job satisfaction.

The results confirm earlier studies that established negative associations between job
satisfaction and occupational stress. Of import are the associations between stress
arising from lack of support from school administration, and general job satisfaction,
and particularly the strong association between this stressor and job satisfaction from
supervision, job variety, staff-principal relationship and staff-student relationships.

This study has some limitations that should be outlined. First, the sample represented
a small percentage of the population of staff members from the six Catholic dioceses.
Therefore, the results of this study cannot be generalised beyond this subgroup.
Second, the study relied on self-reported data. There is always a risk of bias and
selective recall when using such data (Smith & Glass, 1987), but the use of other
techniques was outside the scope of this paper.

This study reported on the effects on job satisfaction and stress variables on a sample
comprising teaching and non-teaching staff. Apart from some analyses of differences
in factor means, the two sub-groups were combined for statistical analyses. While this
was the intention of the study, it remains to be seen if there would have been
significant differences had the data from the two sub-groups been analysed separately
and then compared. It must be noted, however, that the number of non-teaching staff
comprising the current sample is too small to yield results about which one could be
confident are true for the whole population.
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These limitations notwithstanding, there are several implications for schools and
school administrators, staff members and school systems that may be presented from
the results of this study.

There are some implications for school administration bodies or leadership teams,
particularly principals, who often represent the apex of power and influence within
the culture of a Catholic primary school (Flynn & Mok, 2002). In terms of mitigating
stress from school administration and climate (School domain stress) and maintaining
or improving satisfaction from supervision, the results of this study suggest that
principals should be accessible to staff members. They need to be available to
teachers and other staff when issues arise and assistance is needed, especially with
regard to work tasks and students. School leadership teams need to build supportive
and friendly climates in their schools and provide avenues for regular constructive
feedback as this behaviour, along with action described above, is consistent with the
job satisfaction dimensions of Supervision, Relationship with the principal and School
domain (stress).

Support has arisen as an important factor of job satisfaction and stress in this study.
Therefore, principals need to be active in offering support to staff members in the
variety of ways that this can be done, such as showing genuine concern for the
wellbeing of individuals, valuing staff members and their contributions, showing
appreciation and readily recognising good work. There is also a need to ensure
opportunities exist for staff to share dialog with their colleagues, as this is another
avenue by which staff members receive support, assistance and encouragement.

This study revealed teachers who were satisfied by intrinsic factors such as
responsibility for their work and relationships with students. Principals, and other
members of school leadership teams, could build on this by supporting innovation,
encouraging staff members to try out new strategies and ideas, and by allowing staff
members greater control over decisions they make about their work. Principals and
their leadership teams should also provide ample support when staff members
encounter problems with students. This is of particular importance to teachers. As
students are the central focus of what teachers do in schools, deteriorating
relationships with students may negatively influence how teachers feel about their
work. Therefore, it is in the best interests of teachers as well as schools for
administrators to provide support, whenever possible, when issues about students,
such as discipline, arise. This is important to consider given the predictive power
Student domain (stress) on job satisfaction.

This study also has implications for staff members. We have already outlined how
school leadership can provide support. Staff members also need to be available to
support one another by sharing ideas and concerns, and assisting peers to overcome
work related problems. Ways in which opportunities for this can be created include,
relief from some playground duties, regular grade or team meetings and increased
staff social activity. This can contribute to the development of a supportive school
climate (a source of school domain stress when lacking) and may assist staff members
to feel suited to their job or the school (reducing personal domain stress).

The results of this study may be useful to school systems. It is through the Catholic
education offices (or school offices) that principals and some other school executive
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members of these schools are employed. The selection criteria for principals and
assistant principals should include the capacity to build supportive school
communities and support teachers and other staff in a number of practical ways such
as- providing of advice about teaching and student management, encouraging staff
who are lacking in confidence, recognising achievements of staff members and
providing regular and constructive feedback about work done. Selection criteria
should also include ability to provide a somewhat democratic or collaborative style of
leadership that encourages teacher professional autonomy in decision-making and
innovation.

Occupational stress from communication issues (Information domain) was a lesser
predictor of job satisfaction compared to other occupational stress domains.
Nevertheless, its association with satisfaction arising from working conditions of staff
members and job variety suggest that school communication structures should be
examined for effectiveness and efficiency as part of school review and development
processes.

Given the potential consequences of lowered job satisfaction (or dissatisfaction) and
increasing occupational stress to schools and the students in their care, including the
costs of turnover, sickness and related leave and reduced productivity, it would be of
long term benefit to schools to monitor these variables. It will serve schools well to
monitor the levels of job satisfaction and occupational stress of staff members. It will
benefit them a great deal if practices, such as those outlined in the preceding
paragraphs, are developed and become part of a school’s culture.

This study puts to educational administrators and school systems the argument that
job satisfaction and occupational stress are important aspects of life in schools. The
results have been consistent with the findings of other studies.
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